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Town of Duxbury

 Massachusetts

Planning Board

Minutes    02/28/11

The Planning Board met at the Duxbury Town Hall, Small Conference Room, lower level, on Monday, February 28, 2011 at 7:00 PM.

Present:
Amy MacNab, Chairman; George Wadsworth, Vice-Chairman; Cynthia Ladd Fiorini, Clerk; Josh Cutler, Brian Glennon and Brendan Halligan.
Absent:
John Bear.
Staff:
Thomas Broadrick, Planning Director; and Diane Grant, Administrative Assistant.
Ms. MacNab called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. 
OPEN FORUM
Mr. Brendan Halligan: Because it was Mr. Halligan’s final Board meeting prior to Town Elections, Board members individually thanked him for his years of service to the Planning Board. Mr. Halligan noted that it was a pleasure working with the Board and his work on the Board provided him with valuable experience he has been able to apply to his professional life. He thanked the Board members for their professionalism.
Board of Selectmen Zoning Article Agenda Item: Ms. MacNab noted that tonight’s Planning Board agenda includes a recess to attend a Board of Selectmen’s meeting where the Board of Selectmen is scheduled to make recommendations regarding zoning articles and Street Acceptance for Annual Town Meeting. Since the Planning Board has its own agenda items to address and since the public hearings for the zoning articles are closed, Ms. MacNab asked whether the Board would prefer to follow this agenda, or if they would rather continue with Planning Board business and ask Mr. Broadrick to attend the Board of Selectmen meeting on their behalf. Board members agreed that it would be a good use of staff time to direct Mr. Broadrick to attend the Board of Selectmen meeting on behalf of the Planning Board, where he could answer any questions. Therefore, Mr. Broadrick departed the meeting in order to attend the Board of Selectmen meeting.

PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION REGARDING A PROPOSED LANDOWNER PETITION TO REVISE THE WETLANDS PROTECTION OVERLAY DISTRICT BY REZONING LAND ON ONE CAPE VERDE TERRACE AS RESIDENTIAL COMPATIBILITY

Board members reviewed an internal staff memorandum stating that a Conservation Commission recommendation to keep a 50-foot buffer around wetlands as remaining in the Wetlands Protection Overlay District (WPOD) may not be allowed by the Attorney General if it passes at Annual Town Meeting because it is more restrictive than the original proposal. The original proposal was to rezone the entire property at One Cape Verde Terrace as Residential Compatibility, completely removing the WPOD. Mr. Wadsworth expressed doubt that the Attorney General would not allow a 50-foot buffer, and stated that due to major implications the article is “not ready for prime time.” He stated that this article would remove a protection that exists on upland that is located near wetlands.
Mr. Wadsworth stated that the Board’s position has traditionally been not to violate the WPOD protection voted by Annual Town Meeting long ago. He stated that allowing the removal of the WPOD for upland on one property may indicate that it is fair game for other landowners to do the same. The owner’s burden is to prove both that the land is upland, and also to prove that whatever will be done to the land will not harm the wetlands. 

Ms. Ladd Fiorini noted that it is the Conservation Commission’s jurisdiction, not the Planning Board’s, to determine whether land should be included in the WPOD. Ms. MacNab recalled that when the property owners filed for a subdivision in 1999 they attempted to to get more density on the lot. Although she shares Mr. Wadsworth’s concern, she agreed that it is the Conservation Commission’s purview to determine whether land should be included in the WPOD.

Board members expressed confusion over what the current proposal is according to the Annual Town Meeting warrant, and concluded that they should vote on the original proposal to remove the WPOD from the entire parcel. Board members agreed that although a 50-foot buffer of WPOD surrounding the wetlands may be acceptable, that does not appear to be the proposal according to the warrant.

MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Mr. Halligan provided a second, to recommend DISAPPROVAL of a proposed landowner petition as presented to revise the Wetlands Protection Overlay District by rezoning land on One Cape Verde Terrace as Residential Compatibility.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 6-0.

Mr. Wadsworth expressed an interest in attending the Board of Selectmen’s meeting. Mr. Glennon noted that the Board would still have a quorum if Mr. Wadsworth were to leave. Therefore, Mr. Wadsworth departed the Planning Board meeting at approximately 7: 22 PM in order to attend the Board of Selectmen’s meeting.
ZBA REFERRAL: 668 TREMONT STREET / TOWN OF DUXBURY FIRE DEPARTMENT (RADIO TOWER)
Board members reviewed a Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) variance application to remove a 65-foot radio tower and to relocate a new 100-foot tower on the site. Mr. Halligan noted that he had driven by the site on his way to the meeting and the existing radio tower is unobtrusive from the road. Although it is proposed to move the tower closer to the road, Mr. Halligan stated that the radio tower is crucial to provide public safety.
MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Mr. Halligan provided a second, to defer judgment to the Zoning Board of Appeals regarding a variance for 668 Tremont Street / Town of Duxbury Fire Department.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 5-0.

PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATIONS ON OTHER ANNUAL TOWN MEETING 2011 WARRANT ARTICLES
Board members reviewed the process of Annual Town Meeting zoning articles and other articles. They directed staff to post a Planning Board meeting at 8:30 AM prior to the start of Town Meeting, on Saturday, March 12, 2011 at the Alden Cafeteria, in case Board members choose to re-vote any articles. Board members also reviewed non-zoning warrant articles.
Article #28 - Rescind CPA (Citizen Petition):

MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Ms. Ladd Fiorini provided a second, that the Planning Board recommend DISAPPROVAL of Annual Town Meeting warrant article #28 regarding a citizen petition to rescind the Community Preservation Act.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 5-0.

Article #31 - Local Historic District Bylaw (Sponsored by Local Historic District Study Committee):

MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Ms. Ladd Fiorini provided a second, that the Planning Board recommend APPROVAL of Annual Town Meeting warrant article #31 regarding a proposed creation of a Local Historic District Bylaw.

DISCUSSION: Mr. Cutler noted that this is a small step, but a good one. Ms. MacNab noted that the Comprehensive Plan acknowledges the benefit of local historic districts, and consultants from other towns who worked on updating the Comprehensive Plan over ten years ago were incredulous that the town did not have any. Local historic districts are a long time overdue.
VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 4-0-1, with Mr. Glennon abstaining.

Article #36 – Single Density Resolution (Citizen Petition):

MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Ms. Ladd Fiorini provided a second, that the Planning Board recommend APPROVAL of Annual Town Meeting warrant article #28 regarding a citizen resolution in favor of a single density policy for the town of Duxbury.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 5-0.

Article #43 – Street Acceptance for Cushing Drive and Ice House Road / Freeman Farms (Citizen Petition):

Ms. MacNab stated that she does not recall a previous instance where street acceptance was approved prior to completion of a subdivision. Usually the Planning Board sponsors a street acceptance after the subdivision is constructed.
MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Ms. Ladd Fiorini provided a second, that the Planning Board recommend DISAPPROVAL of a citizen petition for street acceptance of Cushing Drive and Ice House Road.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 5-0.

OTHER BUSINESS
Meeting Minutes:
Due to a printing error, Board members agreed to defer approval of meeting minutes from January 31, 2011.
MOTION: Mr. Cutler made a motion, and Ms. Ladd Fiorini provided a second, to approve meeting minutes of February 14, 2011 as amended.

VOTE: The motion carried unanimously, 5-0.

Board members also agreed to defer approval of Executive Session minutes from February 14, 2011 until a future Executive Session, which is expected to take place on March 28, 2011.

ADJOURNMENT

The Planning Board meeting adjourned at 8:25 PM. The next meeting of the Planning Board will take place on Saturday, March 12, 2011 at 8:30 AM at the Duxbury Performing Arts Center, Alden Cafeteria, 73 Alden Street.
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